
WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION EB87/22 
ORGANISATION MONDIALE DE LA SANTE 6 December 1990 

EXECUTIVE BOARD 

Eighty-seventh Session 

Provisional agenda item 10 

WOMEN, HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT 

Progress report by the Director-General 

This report is presented in accordance with resolution 
WHA38.27. Operative paragraph 4(5) of the resolution requests 
the Director-General to report periodically to the Executive 
Board and the World Health Assembly on the progress achieved in 
the field of women, health and development. The present report 
summarizes WHO's programme activities at regional and global 
levels in support of national action by Member States to promote 
women's health and enhance their role and participation in 
development. The report begins with a brief background, 
situation analysis and overview of the broader framework of 
women, health and development, which set the context for the 
progress reports of action taken by WHO. A more extensive and 
detailed analysis of women, health and development will be 
prepared for the background documentation of Technical 
Discussions on women, health and development to take place during 
the Forty-fifth World Health Assembly in 1992. The report also 
covers cooperation with the United Nations system, and concludes 
with a brief description of emerging needs, issues, approaches 
and challenges for the 1990s. 

CONTENTS 

Page 

I. INTRODUCTION 2 

II. BACKGROUND 3 

III. SITUATION ANALYSIS 3 

Women, health and development 3 
Women's health 4 

Women as providers of health care 13 

IV. WOMEN, HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT IN WHO PROGRAMMES 13 

Overview of action at the global level 14 
Overview of action in the regions 24 

V. WHO COOPERATION WITH THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM 28 

VI. EMERGING ISSUES AND APPROACHES - THE 1990s AND BEYOND 30 



I. INTRODUCTION 

1. Before 1976, the start of the United Nations Decade for Women, with the goals of 
equality, development and peace, there was little recognition, documentation or concern 
about the roles that women play in social and economic development, nor of the 
relationship between these roles and their status and health. Today, the significance of 
women's health and socioeconomic well-being is not only increasingly recognized but is 
seen as a necessity for sustainable development. Considerable interest in women and 
development has been stimulated by activities of the United Nations Decade and the 
promotion of principles and approaches of primary health care, which together form the 
link between women's health and overall progress in health and development. Information 
gathering and research have begun to shed light on what has often been referred to as the 
"invisible world" of women, and the application of the "woman's perspective" to a large 
variety of programmes and projects has yielded many insights. 

2. Some of these insights concern the major consequences on various aspects of 
development of ignoring the health, economic and social needs of women - consequences 
that are measurable in a variety of ways, such as population growth and infant and child 
mortality. Furthermore, recognition of the indispensable contribution of women and the 
important roles they play have led to optimism and hope for the future. 

3. After great progress in human and health development in the 1960s and 1970s, trends 
in the past decade have headed towards growing disparities between the rich and the poor 
between and within countries. The number of people living in extremely adverse 
conditions has increased. For women in these circumstances, the trend towards the 
feminization of poverty continues: one-third of all households are headed by single 
women, and these families disproportionately fill the ranks of the poor. The hardship 
this creates for the individual woman is great - so is the dramatic loss of human 
potential that no country can afford in the face of urgent problems related to 
urbanization, agriculture, health, population, poverty and the environment. 

4. Some of the positive outcomes of the United Nations Decade were the inclusion of 
women's needs and concerns on the agendas of governments, agencies and nongovernmental 
organizations； changes in legislation and development policies； establishment of 
mechanisms at various levels concerned with women and development; and problem 
identification supported by an improving information base. Initial indifference and some 
reluctance to acknowledge, promote and enhance women's role in development began to give 
way to support for specific projects and programmes aiming to redress some of the 
consequences suffered by women in the process of social and economic change. These 
efforts helped to further women's rights and to encourage data gathering, but did not 
lead to the large-scale integration of women into development. Despite some positive 
results it has become clear that overall progress has been slow and patchy. Even in 
industrialized countries the substantial gains achieved by women have had their 
limitations. 

5. For these reasons, among others, the poor condition of women with regard to health 
and development generally persists or has deteriorated, though it is no longer seen as 
trivial or "merely" a question of prejudice, inequity and injustice, but as a major 
contributor to ineffective development. The challenge now lies in finding the best means 
to Integrate women effectively and fully in the development process. In the 1990s 
approaches to women's concerns will need to shift from the sidelines of development to a 
concerted initiative to bring women into the mainstream; to promote the role of women as 
agents of change； to make their health and social needs a top priority; and to equip 
them with equal access to information, technical and economic resources, skills, 
education and opportunities - not only to benefit women in their own right, but to 
benefit all people and future generations. 



II. BACKGROUND 

6. The process of integrating the principles and goals of the United Nations Decade for 
Women (1976-1985) into WHO programmes passed through three broad stages. 1976-1980 was 
marked by policy developments and resolutions； 1980-1985 by the creation of mechanisms 
in the Organization and in countries for promotion, planning and coordination of action. 
The period 1985-1990 has been highlighted by efforts to transform the concept of "Women, 
health and development" into practical activities. Developments before 1985 are 
described in the report by the Director-General to the Fortieth World Health Assembly 
that led to resolution WHA38.27, which requested the Director-General to report 
periodically to the Executive Board and Health Assembly on the progress achieved in this 
field. 

7. WHO'S response to the integration of women in development has been through the 
activities of the programme on women, health and development, which is consistent with 
the Organization's mandate on broad aspects of health. The title of the programme 
denotes the complex interrelationships between the health of women and their social, 
political, cultural and economic situations as well as their contribution to health and 
overall development. More specifically the programme focuses on three aspects: the 
promotion of the health of women and women as beneficiaries of health care； women as 
providers of health care； and women's education and overall status as a means to enhance 
their contribution in health and socioeconomic development. 

8. In the past five years Member States committed themselves and charged WHO to support 
a wide range of action concerning women's health through the adoption of the following 
resolutions: Women, health and development, WHA38.27 (1985)； Maturity before 
childbearing and promotion of responsible parenthood, WHA38.22 (1985)； Maternal health 
and safe motherhood, WHA40.27 (1987)； Women's health, WHA42.42 (1989)； Women, children 
and AIDS, WHA43.10 (1990)； and the Expanded Programme on Immunization, WHA42.32 (1989), 
which referred to the elimination of neonatal tetanus. 

9. In 1987, responding to resolution WHA39.18 on implementation of the Nairobi 
Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women, the Director-General presented a 
report to the Fortieth World Health Assembly. It highlighted action taken to 
integrate the subject of women, health and development into WHO programmes with the focus 
on health, one of the subthemes of the Forward-looking Strategies, the others being 
employment and education. 

III. SITUATION ANALYSIS 

Women. health and development 

10. The majority of health problems in the developing world could be solved by better 
nutrition, clean water, sanitation, access to maternal care and family planning, 
prevention of infections, immunization and the availability of essential drugs. Women's 
health, their status and their multiple contributions are pivotal links between the 
health of a population and its prospects of sustainable development - prospects which, 
despite the remarkable progress of the 1960s and 1970s, have been dimming in the 1980s. 
Under increasing economic pressure in the past four years, 37 of the poorest countries 
have cut health spending by 50% and education by 25%. Poverty, malnutrition and 
ill-health are advancing again. Half the developing world's annual expenditure goes to 
defence and the servicing of debts, while the number of persons living in abject poverty 
increases. 

1 Document A40/19. 



11. Along with the sense of urgency brought about as a result of economic crises, 
population growth and environmental degradation, there has been the growing recognition 
that these and the other basic problems of development have a far better chance of being 
solved with greater involvement of women as active participants and agents of change. An 
important component of this investment will be the economic empowerment of women, in both 
the formal and informal sectors. 

12. A thriving subsistence sector, in which women play such a large role, can make an 
important contribution to development through the provision of food, clothing and other 
necessities of life. Most of the unpaid family workers in agriculture are women. Women 
are also in the majority among the urban small-scale self-employed, such as street 
vendors and home-based production or services. Yet they receive one-third to one-half of 
men's incomes in this sector, more because of lower returns than less time spent. When 
women engage in a multitude of subsistence activities, as they do, their labour is 
especially likely to be devalued. 

13. These patterns can be traced in large part to the social stereotyping related to 
women's reproductive roles, and to women's responsibilities for child care and 
housework. The double burden of production and reproduction, well documented in recent 
studies on time-use, falls heavily on women in low-income households, who are least 
likely to have access to safe and effective health and family planning services and whose 
economic contributions are most crucial for the welfare of the family, especially the 
children. A survey of 74 developing countries indicates that 22% of households in 
Africa, 20% in the Caribbean, 18% in Asia, 16% in the Middle East and 15% in Latin 
America are headed by women. 

14. The trend towards the feminization of poverty is exacerbated by migration to urban 
areas, often by husbands and sons leaving their homes to find employment. Often fewer 
than half the families remaining at home receive money from absent males. Environmental 
degradation and pollution have a particularly deleterious effect on women and their 
daughters, who must search hours for a stretch of unpolluted water or for fuelwood. 

15. Education is perhaps the single most important measure that can be taken to ensure a 
fuller integration of women in development. Although literacy rates for boys and girls 
are increasing throughout the world, education is not within reach of many girls and 
women in the developing world. Education raises the social status and self-image of 
women, increasing their ability to question the status quo, to make decisions for 
themselves. Education delays marriage and hence the onset of childbearing. It reduces 
woman's acceptance of traditional practices that may be harmful to health and can help to 
combat the fatalism that so often proves a barrier for women trying to improve their 
lives. Educated women are more likely to seek health care for themselves and their 
children and to practise family planning. Their opportunity for paid employment is 
greatly improved, to the benefit of the entire family. 

Women^ s health 

16. Women's health is influenced by biological, environmental, social, economic and 
cultural factors. Information on health care and family planning, and opportunities for 
women to benefit from it also plays an important part, together with women's 
participation in their own health and health for all. 

17. In all developed countries today males have higher mortality than females at all 
ages (see Table 1), but in many developing countries the reverse is true for part or all 
of age-range 1 to 44 years. For adults, one major cause of female mortality is maternal 
mortality. 

18. Health-related gender differentials are determined by a complex of biological, 
socioeconomic and cultural factors. Girls are born with a biological advantage over 
boys, which makes them more resistant to infection and malnutrition. However, in a 
number of countries this biological advantage is cancelled out by the social 
disadvantages suffered by women and girls. Sex discrimination had tended to be hidden 
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within the general issue of poverty and underdevelopment which puts everyone - men, women 
and children - at risk. In practice, women and girls suffer disproportionately because 
of their low status in society. Sex discrimination is a complex phenomenon and appears 
to act on the health of girls and women in a variety of ways : for example, through 
differential feeding, through an additional burden of work inside and outside the home, 
and through the absence of provision for their special needs, particularly in 
reproductive health. 

19. The disaggregation of data by sex and the analysis of roles, activities, time-use 
and access to resources have helped to identify and highlight gender differences and 
factors that constrain or enhance the health and development of society as a whole. 

20. Women's health at any point in their lives reflects a multitude of factors. There 
are the immediate environmental, cultural and economic factors, but these do not tell the 
whole story. Women's health is the end-point of a process that begins at birth, with 
each stage building upon the last. The sections below describe the health of girls and 
women at four different age periods in their lives. Emphasis is given to global priority 
issues. Many of the topics directly relevant to women and health are described in 
paragraphs 48 to 100. 

Infancy and childhood 

21. During infancy and childhood, boys and girls have the same needs for nutrition, for 
freedom from infection, for an environment in which they can thrive. The past 30 years 
have seen considerable declines in infant and child mortality. Nevertheless, in parts of 
the world, when social and cultural values favour male childrent girls receive less care 
than boys. Because females have a biological advantage at young ages, excess female 
mortality and morbidity in childhood generally reflect discrimination against girls in 
nutrition and/or health care. 

22. In developed countries, improvement in nutrition, environmental health, prevention 
of perinatal conditions and control of infections has drastically reduced infant 
mortality rates (see Table 1), with most remaining infant mortality comprised of 
perinatal and neonatal mortality. Increasingly, in many developing countries also, about 
half of infant mortality occurs in the first month. This phenomenon illustrates that the 
health of the infant cannot be considered in isolation from that of its mother, as the 
main causes of mortality in the neonatal period relate to the health and nutrition of the 
mother, her fertility patterns and the conditions of pregnancy and childbirth. Among the 
factors that influence high levels of mortality in the first month, consideration should 
be given to the global problem of low-birth-weight babies. In some population groups as 
much as 45% of the total newborns have low weight at birth. Factors influencing low 
birth weight relate essentially to maternal health and nutrition before and during 
pregnancy, as well as the presence of infection (see Figure 1). 

23. In many countries little is expected of girls beyond the fulfilment of family 
duties. The sense that a daughter is a burden is exacerbated by certain cultural 
traditions such as the payment of dowry. Parents are less willing to invest in girls‘ 
education than boys' (see Table 1). There are, as a result, pronounced differences in 
literacy rates between the sexes. Through lack of basic education, girls are left 
unprepared to find employment outside the poorly paid, insecure and often exploitative 
world of casual work. There has been progress over the past decades. Enrolment ratios 
for girls have increased substantially, with corrésponding increases in female literacy 
rates. 

The adolescent girl 

24. The process of becoming mature is central to adolescence. It is a physical as well 
as a psychosocial process which, if healthy, provides a springboard for future 
development. It is also a time when risk-taking behaviour is at its height, exacerbated 
by the added demands societies are making on young people today. 
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25. Reproductive capability is reached before social and physical maturity is 
completed. Pregnancy and childbearing during adolescence, especially early adolescence, 
involve considerable health risks to both mother and child (see Figures 2 and 3). 

26. In many parts of the developing world, especially in rural areas, girls marry 
shortly after puberty and are expected to start having children immediately (see 
Table 1). Although the situation has improved since the early 1980s, in many areas the 
majority of girls aged under 20 years are already married and having children. Although 
many countries have raised the legal age for marriage, this has had little impact on 
traditional societies where marriage and childbearing confer "status11 on a woman (see 
Table 2). 

27. Those who start having children early generally have more children, at shorter 
intervals, than those who embark on parenthood later. Fertility rates have been falling 
over the past decade, but remain very high in Africa, parts of Latin America arid Asia 
(see Table 1). Once again, the link between delayed childbearing and education is 
crucial. 

28. A growing problem in many parts of the world is that of adolescent pregnancy before 
marriage. Access to family life education, and to information on sexuality, the 
prevention of pregnancy, AIDS and sexually transmitted diseases is frequently not 
available to young people. Many, faced with the problem of unwanted pregnancy, will seek 
an unsafe abortion, the sequelae of which may include sterility and death. Early 
marriage, pregnancy and childbearing are likely to have a severely detrimental effect on 
the physical, mental and social development of an adolescent girl, limiting her 
education, training and immediate and long-term employment prospects. 



Figure 2 
Maternal mortality by age of mother 
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Figure 3 
Infant mortality by age of mother 

(selected countries) 
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Table 2 
Percentage of first births to women under 20 years 

(selected countries) 

Country 1970-75 1980-85 

Japan 2 3 
Italy 19 12 
Tunisia 28 21 
Philippines 24 23 
USA 36 24 
Thailand 27 26 
Hungary 28 26 
Chile 32 29 
Ecuador 40 38 
Costa Rica 46 42 
Malawi 56 55 

W H O / W H D / 9 0 . 1 0 

Figure 4 

Pregnancy and lactation as a percentage 
of women's reproductive years 

(selected countries) 
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The reproductive years 

29. The health of women in the years from 15 to 45 is predominantly influenced by their 
reproductive and maternal roles. In most parts of the world women spend most of this 
period either pregnant or breast-feeding (see Figure 4). Their health during this period 
influences their long-term health and that of other family members, especially their 
children. Of crucial importance is the ability to control their fertility through access 
to socioculturally acceptable family planning information and services, which, for most 
women, in addition to preserving their health, is a prerequisite for equitable 
participation in development. The health effects of reproduction are reflected in 
patterns of mortality. In many developing countries as many as half the deaths of women 
of reproductive age are due to pregnancy-related causes. Other health issues of prime 
importance are infertility and sexually transmitted diseases. In developed countries, 
although health care is accessible to most women, there is a growing concern about the 
over-use of sophisticated technologies, the increasing medicalization of pregnancy and 
childbirth, and such issues as the over-prescription of certain drugs. 

Maternal health 

30. Of all the indicators of women's health, maternal mortality rates show the largest 
disparity between women living in the poorest countries of the world and those living in 
industrialized countries. Of the 500 000 women who die each year, all but 6000 live in 
the developing world, where nearly one in every 200 pregnancies results in the death of 
the mother, a maternal mortality rate of 450 per 100 000 live births. In many 
industrialized and also a few developing countries maternal mortality is 0.5%-0.2% of 
that in the least advantaged countries. Yet evidence from a number of countries shows 
that mortality rates can be dramatically reduced within a relatively brief period. 

31. The immediate causes of maternal mortality are similar in most regions, although the 
order of ranking may vary somewhat. Haemorrhage, eclampsia, abortion, sepsis and 
obstructed labour are usually among the five leading immediate causes of maternal death. 
These, together with anaemia} are responsible for more than 80% of all maternal deaths 
reported from developing areas. However, many factors, at different levels, contribute 
to maternal mortality. Behind the medical causes there are logistic causes - failures in 
the health care system, lack of transport and so on. And behind these are all the 
social, economic, cultural and political factors that together determine the status of 
women and girls, their health, their fertility and their reproductive behaviour. 

32. Prenatal care can help to identify those women most likely to need skilled care 
during pregnancy and delivery. At present only slightly more than half of all deliveries 
in the developing world (excluding China) are supervised by a trained birth attendant 
(see Table 1), and fewer than 30% of deliveries take place in an institutional setting. 
Even when women have physical access to essential and emergency obstetric care, they may 
not use those services for a variety of social, cultural or economic reasons, or, too 
often, they call upon such services too late. The more education women and girls 
receive, the greater the likelihood that they will seek prenatal care and that they will 
be attended by trained personnel during delivery (see Figure 5). 

33. Childbirth may involve an element of risk, even among women with no apparent health 
problems. In the best of circumstances, between 5%-10% of women develop complications 
requiring referral care and skilled obstetric emergency care. If they do not receive 
such assistance they will die or suffer serious consequences. There is a need to assure 
transport to health centres or, failing that, a flying squad to provide medical help on 
the spot. 

34. Even within a given social setting not all pregnant women run an equal risk; some 
are more likely to die than others. There are a number of behavioural and biological 
factors which, everywhere in the world, affect the risk of a woman developing 
complications. Apart from such factors as prior nutritional and health status, stature 
and disease, the most easily recognized and the most universal are the woman's age and 
the number of previous pregnancies. 
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35. Many women survive pregnancy complications with impaired health or disability. 
Recent studies have shown that reproductive morbidity, due to poor or the absence of care 
in pregnancy, unsafe abortions and sexually transmitted diseases, is prevalent in many 
areas of the developing world. Infections of the reproductive tract and uterine prolapse 
are common. The most severe form of disability resulting from lengthy obstructive labour 
is obstetric fistula which, if not corrected, as is often the case in developing 
countries, has a devastating impact on the health and quality of life of the woman. 

Family planning 

36. The importance of family planning to the health, well-being and other key aspects of 
women's lives can hardly be overemphasized. Too many children, too early, too late or 
too closely spaced, are major risk factors for the survival and well-being of mothers and 
their children. In addition, family planning can reduce the number of unwanted 
pregnancies and resulting unsafe abortions, as well as the frequency with which women are 
exposed to the risk of childbearing. Unsafe abortions continue to take their toll in 
needless death, injury and infection; abortion-related complications account for a large 
number of the deaths from pregnancy-related causes. 

37. Family planning has a vital role to play in saving lives and improving the quality 
of life. It is, however, achieving only a fraction of its potential at present. Even 
though the use of contraception has increased substantially in many parts of the world, 
there remains much unmet need. If all women who said they wanted no more children were 
actually able to stop childbearing, the number of births would be reduced by an average 
of 33% in Latin America, 35% in Asia and 17% in Africa, and the number of maternal deaths 
would at least fall proportionately (see Figure 6). The planning of childbearing can 
also be crucial for women in the organization of their lives and in combining their 
reproductive and productive roles, thus facilitating their full participation in 
development. 

Aging women 

38. The "graying" of populations in the industrialized world is fast also becoming a 
feature of developing countries. The increased longevity is most apparent among women, 
whose life expectancy tends to exceed that of men by several years (see Table 1). As a 
result, old age is increasingly being seen as a female issue. In the oldest age groups 
(70 years and older) women may outnumber men by three to two. Women are more likely to 
suffer from chronic, but not fatal conditions, whereas men tend to suffer from acute and 
fatal illnesses. In other words, older men have shorter life expectancy but relatively 
more years of life free from functional disability, thus longer active life expectancy 
than women. Changes in life-styles may result in a narrowing of the longevity gap, but 
women will predominate among the oldest of the old for some time. 

39. Thus, women are the heaviest consumers of certain health care services, particularly 
institutional long-term care, mainly in developed countries. The implications for public 
health are enormous, especially as traditional family structures change under the impact 
of urbanization and industrialization. The majority of diseases of elderly women are 
not easily preventable. In developing countries, there is evidence that disability in 
old age is related to the burden of overwork and undernourishment that is the lot of the 
most poor women all over the world. The perspectives of elderly women about their own 
health and their contribution to the health of others should be sought, in order to 
provide appropriate care and services. Interactions between generations to the benefit 
of all age groups and integration of the elderly in the family and community, together 
with a trend away from institutionalization, are now being encouraged. Women also 
represent the majority of all the care-givers of the elderly disabled in the family and 
community. 



Women as providers of health care 

40. Fifteen years ago, the real nature and value of women's work was just beginning to 
become apparent. By 1985 the extent of women's roles and contributions had become almost 
embarrassing to governments, policy-makers and international agencies which had entirely 
overlooked it, and some small steps were taken to acknowledge and support women's efforts 
in health and development. This process is also reflected in a growing awareness of 
women's roles as health-care providers. 

41. In the family, the health-enhancing activities of women relate to their many roles. 
Women are the health educators - passing on knowledge about how to maintain health and 
how and when to seek help. Women are the primary processors, storers and preparers of 
food and are responsible for nutrition. It is mainly women who have the responsibility 
for introducing sound personal hygiene practices, ensuring that clean water is used for 
drinking and other domestic purposes, and fetching water from the nearest source. Women 
are mostly responsible for decision-making and follow-through in the use of health 
services - whether for immunization, an accident or illness, or for informal home care. 
A major public health problem, such as AIDS, adds further strain to the care-giving roles 
women play. Women often serve without monetary compensation as traditional birth 
attendants, who are still relied upon to deliver most of the babies in the developing 
world, and women constitute the large majority of volunteers in hospitals, self-help 
clinics and other community organizations. 

42. Women's contribution to the formal health care system is well recognized and in 
nearly every country, regardless of the level of social and economic development, the 
majority of health workers are women primary health care workers, nurses, midwives, 
laboratory and research workers, doctors and many other categories. The proportion of 
female doctors ranges from 3%-30% in developing countries and from 8%-70% in developed 
countries, although globally the numbers of women graduating each year have increased 
from a quarter to a third of the total over the past decade. However, very few female 
doctors hold positions of authority, even in those countries where women make up the 
majority of doctors. 

IV. WOMEN, HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT IN WHO PROGRAMMES 

43. WHO programme activities that take into account the woman's perspective in health 
and service issues are now much more common than they were 10, or even five, years ago. 

44. To facilitate the process of incorporating women's perspectives in the WHO Eighth 
General Programme of Work (1990-1995), the Steering Committee on Women, Health and 
Development prepared a checklist of indicators for programme managers. It includes a 
series of questions, including consideration of the following: indicators of gender 
differentials in health, and access to and use of health services； the impact of the 
programme's activities on the health of women in countries； the provision of services 
and the participation of women and/or women's organizations in health promotion and 
disease prevention and control； and research needs as related to women's concerns in the 
context of primary health care. 

45. Many programmes have taken steps to ensure equitable participation of women as 
consultants, expert and scientific committee members, staff members and temporary 
advisers, and have worked with women's organizations. The membership of the Steering 
Comnittee has been renewed and expanded by the Director-General to benefit from programme 
inputs of a larger number of divisions whose programmes are most relevant to women, 
hea]th and development. 

46. A consultation held in December 1986 reviewed country and regional plans of action 
and activities for women, health and development. Participants were those responsible 
for this area at headquarters and in the regional offices, programme managers, and 
external experts. The activities described below provide a brief overview of what has 
happened since then. Some aim at providing low-cost, effective technology to meet 
women's biological health needs. Others are concerned with women as providers and 
consumers of health care, and as participants in development. 



47. The topic chosen for the Technical Discussions during the Forty-fifth World Health 
Assembly, in 1992, is "Women, health and development". A fuller report of WHO activities 
in this area and a detailed analysis of needs, approaches and plans for the future will 
forro part of the documentation for the Technical Discussions. The present report 
therefore provides a brief overview of health needs, problems and actions taken by WHO 
programmes, presented in the order of the WHO classified list of programmes. 

Overview of action at the global level 

48. Under the Organization's initiative for intensified support to least developed 
countries• discussions have been pursued with governments on the impact of the health 
system on the health of women and children and the role to be played by women in the 
development of health services. National women's organizations have been represented at 
meetings held with government ministries and nongovernmental organizations. 

49. Proposals on women, health and development are being prepared in India, Chad and 
Ghaiia. In Nepal the Ministry of Health carried out a country health resources and 
priority study involving ministries and women's organizations. The health of women and 
children and the active involvement of women in the community emerged as priority issues 
from the study. 

50. Several studies have been undertaken in the Eastern Mediterranean Region. 
Recommendations include the need for an active family planning programme, a more active 
education campaign to reduce female circumcision, and the training of traditional birth 
attendants. 

51. The health situation and trend assessment programme continues to promote awareness 
of health issues of particular concern to women: women and health was the subject of a 
1987 issue of World Health Statistics Quarterly. Discussed further in section V, the 
list of indicators for the global monitoring and evaluation of the health-for-all 
strategy has been expanded to include two additional indicators of women's health -
maternal mortality and prevalence of family planning practice. 

52. The programme on organization of health systems based on primary health care is 
promoting health through women's functional literacy and intersectoral actions. An 
innovative programme is being carried out in five African countries. The aim is to 
improve the health and well-being of particularly vulnerable women through the 
introduction of functional literacy linked to feasible and sustainable income-generating 
activities, health education, community mobilization for environment, sanitation and 
other communal activities. These projects have been supported by the Carnegie 
Corporation and the Rockefeller Foundation since 1988. Female functional literacy, 
because of its very high social dividends, was selected as the principal means for 
improving the conditions of these women and those of their families. The results of 
project activities will be assessed in terms of increased income-levels and decreased 
malnutrition and by evidence that women are competent in preparing and administering oral 
rehydration salts, in keeping accounts of their productive activities and in completing 
and understanding their children's growth charts. 

53. All activities of the programme on development of human resources for health relate 
to women as both health beneficiaries and providers. It continues to support national 
efforts to provide equal opportunities for women. A multinational study has been 
completed on the contributions of women to national health development and the 
constraints they face. Two specific areas of work are particularly relevant - nursing 
from the angle of women's participation in the work force and leadership development for 
health for all. 

54. Particular attention is given by public information and education for health to 
health promotion and education of boys and girls. A special report prepared for the 
World Conference on Education for All (Thailand, 1990) enumerated many examples of health 
education for girls and young women both within and outside school. The Conference 
itself called for improved education for girls and women. 



55. Women play a vital role in providing food for the family and their own nutrition is 
of critical importance to their well-being. Pregnancy and lactation increase the need 
for energy, protein and other nutrients. The combination of closely spaced pregnancies, 
heavy workload and too little food results in severe depletion of women's reserves (see 
Figure 7). Iron deficiency anaemia is the most prevalent nutritional problem in the 
world today, affecting some 700 million persons, most of them girls and women. It is 
estimated that over half of all women of reproductive age in the developing regions are 
anaemic• 

56. The food and nutrition programme monitors indicators relevant to women's health. A 
recent meeting on anthropometry with the collaboration of USAID and UNICEF reviewed the 
energy cost of pregnancy. A review of anthropometric measures of both boys and girls 
demonstrated that in some locations girls have higher prevalence of growth deficit. A 
multicentre study was initiated to look at methodological and anthropometric issues. A 
future goal is to be able to make an appropriate assessment of women's nutritional 
status. Data banks maintained include information by sex on anthropometry, vitamin A and 
iodine deficiencies, and trends in breast-feeding practices and their relationship to 
fertility. 

57. WHO participated in a symposium on women and nutrition during the fifteenth session 
of the ACC Subcommittee on Nutrition (New York, February to March 1989) that recommended 
direct nutrition support to women, stressing access to resources； availability of 
measures to help women spend less time and effort on domestic tasks connected with fuel, 
water and food; and promotion of functional literacy. 

58. Food aid acts as an incentive for increasing the coverage of pre- and postnatal care 
in the vulnerable group feeding projects. Between 1962 and 1987, 130 such projects were 
approved, representing about 11% of food aid programmes. WHO ensures technical inputs on 
health-related issues in a variety of World Food Programme projects. Every effort is 
made to improve the access of women to health services both on work and living sites 
through the construction of health clinics, water and sanitation facilities on a 
self-help or food-for-work basis and/or food-for-training of health workers； and by 
establishing day-care facilities using funds generated from the sale of food aid. 

59. In several developed countries and some developing ones, recent years have witnessed 
a dramatic increase in deaths of women due to lung cancer, which hitherto affected mostly 
men. Much of this increase is due to the growing tendency of women to smoke. WHO's 
tobacco or health programme has selected the problem as one of the priorities in the 
coming years, after the dedication of the 1989 World No-Tobacco Day to "Women and 
tobacco". A round table was held that prompted further research and information 
gathering, the results of which will be published in a book on women and tobacco. The 
prevalence of smoking among women, the subsequent disease and mortality, the causes of 
addiction, the methods to stop smoking and the legislation specifically aimed at women 
are among the topics reviewed. 

60. Women's control over their own lives, and specifically their fertility, cannot be 
achieved without access to culturally acceptable and affordable family planning 
information and services. Although there has been a substantial increase in 
contraceptive use in some parts of the developing world, prevalence remains low in other 
areas (see Figure 8). WHO provides technical support to national family planning 
programmes focused on improving the coverage, efficiency and quality of services by 
disseminating information on new contraceptive methods, laying stress on the managerial 
and training needs of relevance to specific contraceptive methods and strengthening 
evaluation mechanisms. WHO, in collaboration with UNFPA, has supported more than 
80 national maternal and child health and family planning programmes. A series of 
programme management guidelines on various contraceptive methods has been produced, as 
well as a set of guidelines on maternal and child health/family planning and AIDS. 

61. WHO-supported studies to identify the potential of women's organizations in maternal 
and child health/family planning programmes were carried out in 1987 in Ghana, Mali and 
Mexico. The findings, together with experiences in other countries, were reviewed at an 
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interregional meeting in Jakarta in 1987, the aim of which was to enhance the involvement 
of women and women's organizations as both beneficiaries of and participants in health 
for all through primary health care. 

62. The unacceptably high rates of maternal mortality and serious morbidity first came 
to light in the early 1980s as a result of research studies, many of which were supported 
by WHO. In February 1987 WHO, the World Bank and UNFPA, joined by UNDP, cosponsored the 
International Conference on Safe Motherhood in Nairobi, which launched the Safe 
Motherhood Initiative, a global effort to reduce maternal mortality and morbidity. The 
target is to reduce maternal deaths by at least half by the year 2000. Partners in the 
Initiative are governments, agencies, nongovernmental organizations and other groups. 
(See paragraph 143.) 

63. Within its framework, the WHO maternal health and safe motherhood programme aims at 
redressing the social inequities confronting women； ensuring that all couples have 
access to family planning; developing community-based maternity care； and providing 
back-up and support at the first level of referral for those women who require skilled 
obstetric care. Activities fall into four main areas : research, information and 
advocacy, training, and technical cooperation with countries. 

64. Thirty-three epidemiological studies on the extent and nature of maternal mortality 
and morbidity and the unmet needs in maternity care and family planning have been carried 
out in 25 countries. Many of these studies highlight the social and logistic obstacles 
that prevent women from receiving life-saving care. Others are concerned with women's 
perceptions of their health needs and the extent to which services are responding to 
these needs. Increasing priority is being given by the programme to studies concerned 
with women's reproductive morbidity, several of which are under way. 

65. Most maternal deaths are potentially preventable with existing knowledge. What is 
largely missing is the knowledge of how this technology can be successfully adapted to 
the circumstances of countries with high rates of maternal mortality. The safe 
motherhood research programme for which WHO is the executing agency was set up at the 
1987 Nairobi Conference. The programme has been in existence for just over two years and 
is currently supporting 26 studies. Among the topics covered are the evaluations of 
broadly based changes in the organization of health services. Another group of studies 
is concerned with knowledge, attitudes and practice in maternal health care arid how these 
can be changed with appropriate health education. Other studies are concerned with the 
development of "diagnostic tools" to enable interventions to be better targeted. A 
fourth group of studies is concerned with interventions aimed at preventing arid/or 
treating specific complications, such as the multicentre study to evaluate the 
partograph. The home-based maternal record has been adapted to persons who are not 
literate and its scope will be extended to monitor women's nutritional status and provide 
a warning signal for possible poor pregnancy and infant outcomes. 

66. Interregional training workshops for research in the field of women's health have 
been held in seven countries. The first meeting of a Task Force on Human Resources 
Development for Maternal Health and Safe Motherhood took place in Geneva in 1990. This 
set the scene for training activities specifically addressing women's health needs. 

67. On the information side the programme maintains six data bases relevant to women's 
health. The bibliographic data base assembles all available information on the subject 
of reproductive health, maternal mortality, maternity care, and sex discrimination in 
childhood. An indicator data base contains all available quantitative information on 
maternal mortality and on the coverage of maternity care. Complete tabulations are 
published periodically. Other data bases cover the complications of unsafe abortion and 
infertility. WHO has been responsible for estimates of the extent of maternal mortality 
and of its geographical distribution, as well as of maternity care coverage, which are 
now being widely used (see Figure 9). 
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68. WHO plays a leading technical role in conferences and workshops to promote safe 
motherhood among health professionals, nongovernmental organizations and women 
themselves. Special attention is given to WHO collaboration with the International 
Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics and the International Confederation of Midwives 
on women's health and safe motherhood. Technical support has also been provided to a 
large number of international, regional and national conferences and promotional and 
advocacy workshops, such as those for francophone countries in Niamey, and in Paris, for 
Arab countries in Jordan, for Latin American countries in Brazil and in Ecuador, and for 
Asian countries in Pakistan. 

69. The WHO safe motherhood information kit has been widely distributed. Other 
materials include a poster, a video teaching film in English, Arabic, French and Spanish, 
a film covering several of the themes of safe motherhood in Zimbabwe, a training "novel" 
and a microcomputer-based presentation on safe motherhood. The Safe Motherhood 
newsletter was launched in 1989 and now has a circulation of 18 000. Four issues have 
been produced to date in English and French. Several countries have been identified for 
an intensive campaign of information dissemination and advocacy for safe motherhood. The 
recent WHO publication entitled Preventing maternal deaths was written with the help of 
contributions from a number of world experts. It analyses the dimensions and the 
multitiered causes of maternal mortality and discusses the courses of action required to 
prevent maternal death. A series of guidelines is being developed dealing with research 
and evaluation methodologies in fields related to women's health, specific aspects of 
maternity care, and training of different types of health personnel. A number of 
annotated bibliographies and reviews of available information are being or have been 
prepared. 



70. Eight countries have initiated action to move towards a national safe motherhood 
programme development strategy with the support of WHO and other agencies. In Senegal 
programme development based on the results of research led to a national safe motherhood 
plan which will be presented to a group of donor agencies early in 1991. In Bangladesh 
the strategy for maternal health and safe motherhood has become a major component of the 
Fourth National Five-Year Plan (1991-1995). Other countries include Ethiopia, 
Mozambique, Philippines and the United Republic of Tanzania. 

71. A collaborative study supported by WHO identified traditional and formal social 
support systems for women in their different roles. It examines the extent to which 
support measures planned by governments and other agencies reach women in rural areas, 
showing that the situation of rural women has changed very little over the years, and 
that although traditional support systems still exist, the loosening of relations with 
in-laws is weakening such arrangements. Community organizations and particularly women's 
groups were found to be supportive but lack resources, technology and know-how. 

72. An urgent need for developing leadership and participation capabilities in women has 
been identified. A consultation on leadership training in women, health and development 
(Geneva, 1987) recommended a plan of action for adaptation and use by Member States. Two 
interregional workshops have been held, with participants from 21 countries representing 
government offices for women and development, women's organizations and national family 
planning programmes. As a result, multidisciplinary teams exist in all participating 
countries which plan for further development of leadership and participation of women in 
maternal and child health/family planning. 

73. WHO promotes and supports traditional practices that enhance health and discourages 
those which are harmful, particularly to the health of women and girls. Of these, female 
circumcision presents the most dramatic risk of ill-health, including haemorrhage, 
infection and even death. Circumcised women run an increased risk of delivery 
complications. The practice is a major health and social problem and affects some 
75 million women and girls in Africa alone. Among the positive traditional practices 
encouraged by WHO mention should be made of breast-feeding. On the other hand, WHO 
discourages negative traditional practices such as nutritional taboos which discourage 
pregnant and lactating women from eating essential foods. WHO works closely with all 
concerned national authorities, particularly nongovernmental organizations, on these 
issues. 

74. Women's roles and their involvement in their children's and their own health care 
are considerable in the programme area of physical growth and psychosocial development. 
Mothers are involved in the preschool child (up to five years) psychosocial 
stimulation/intervention programmes in 10 provinces in China. Studies in Bahrain, India, 
Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Sudan and Thailand use a growth development home-based record, 
which includes culturally appropriate milestones of development in pictorial form, and 
different colours or shades indicating normal development or warning risk signals. 
Mothers are given information on how to stimulate and/or intervene in normal or delayed 
development and how to be involved in physical growth monitoring and intervention. 

75. The adolescent health programme is designed to promote the health and development of 
young people between the ages of 10 and 24, not only as recipients of care, but as key 
agents for the promotion of their own health and that of others. Equity between males 
and females has been an integral part of the philosophy and implementation of all 
activities. A series of participatory methodologies has been devised and used by health, 
youth and related sectors for planning and prioritizing action, research, training, 
evajuation of services by young people, and advocacy. 

76. A series of publications and documents, including technical reports, has been 
produced and a data base established, on adolescent health. At the Technical Discussions 
on ,:The health of youth" during the Forty-second World Health Assembly, young women and 
men from all regions participated as speakers, со-moderators of working groups and 
role-players to bring adolescent issues to the fore. Health Assembly resolutions on 
adolescent health have contributed to the emphasis placed by the programme on providing 



young women with an opportunity to develop fully before marriage and parenthood. 
Projects, often undertaken in partnership with youth nongovernmental organizations, 
include research by young people to establish patterns of behaviour in the relationships 
between young men and women, strengthening of counselling services for adolescent sexual 
and reproductive health, studies to reduce barriers in the interaction between young 
people and family planning and health service providers, and studies on the outcome for 
adolescents of pregnancy. The programme closely collaborates with the International 
Planned Parenthood Federation and United Nations agencies, publishing, for example, in 
1989 a joint WHO/UNFPA/UNICEF statement, The reproductive health of adolescents: a 
strategy for action. 

77. Contraceptive safety and availability of a variety of methods has long been an area 
of particular concern to women. One of the principal activities of the Special Programme 
of Research. Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction, is to examine the 
factors that could contribute to the better use of new and existing methods, including 
safety and efficacy issues. Research in the social sciences has shed light on the 
behavioural and social factors that affect the couple's use of contraception. 
Recognizing that a woman has different contraceptive needs and preferences during her 
reproductive life, emphasis has been placed on expanding the contraceptive options 
available. The Special Programme has also played a leading role in helping men to share 
contraceptive responsibility through research on male methods and ways in which men can 
be encouraged to participate in understanding and practising family planning. Action in 
the area of prevention of infertility includes the recent development of the "female 
condom" which provides an opportunity for women to control, to some extent, their 
exposure to sexually transmitted diseases, the sequelae of which include infertility. 

78. Studies are in progress on the determinants and consequences of induced abortion, 
with the aim of understanding the reasons why women resort to abortion and of determining 
what can be done to ensure that these women have better access to contraception. 

79. Recognizing the need for more effective information dissemination, the Special 
Programme has taken a more active role in expanding and improving its communication with 
women's groups, which are important sources of information for women in many parts of the 
world. 

80. The multiple roles that women are required to perform may have a major impact on 
their mental health. The mental health programme is elaborating and adapting ways to 
measure health-related quality of life for various groups. Such measures cover physical 
and mental functioning, self-care, emotional disturbance, subjective well-being, social 
relationships and family life. In the framework of the WHO Scientific Group on 
Evaluation of Psychiatric Treatment Methods (November, 1989), special attention was given 
to sex-related disorders such as psychiatric disorders in the puerperium. Also being 
explored are sex differentials in suicide and parasuicide. In a collaborative study on 
alcohol problems special attention is being paid to identifying the characteristics of 
women who consume alcohol at a harmful level and to elaborating interventions suitable 
for women. Violence against women is of growing public concern. Surveys in developed 
and developing countries indicate that not only is wife-battering common, it is often 
considered "acceptable" by society and law enforcement agents. 

81. Women‘s responsibility for the provision of fuel and water for the household brings 
them into daily contact with environmental constraints. The community water supply and 
sanitation programme has been committed to the promotion of women through activities 
related to the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade (1981-1990). In 
its role as the agency responsible for monitoring progress, WHO has included parameters 
related to women's participation and has worked closely with the UNDP programme, 
Promotion of the Role of Women in Water and Environmental Sanitation Services (PROWESS) 
and others in emphasizing the need for women's involvement and perspectives. Support has 
been provided to Member States for women's participation in the planning and management 
of water supply and sanitation efforts. Publications were prepared on the role of women 
in water supply and sanitation programmes and methodologies were devised for evaluating 
their participation. Case studies were undertaken in Africa and the findings were 
reviewed by an intercountry workshop in 1989. 



82. The Healthy Cities project of the programme on environmental health in rural and 
urb&n development and housing has identified the integration of women in the development 
process as essential to its success. A paper entitled "What price poverty? Women in 
Development: Water supply and Sanitation" was presented to a seminar on women in human 
settlements held in Bali, Indonesia, in 1988. In 1989 WHO participated in an UNFPA 
meeting on population, environment and women. 

83. Women in the household usually carry the main burden of dealing with the deleterious 
effects of toxic chemicals. Consequently, the International Programme on Chemical Safety 
considers it essential to reach women by way of prevention campaigns. 

84. The majority of those affected by indoor air pollution are women. The programme for 
the control of environmental health hazards supports research and the promotion of 
field-tested solutions, taking special note of the health aspects of all household energy 
projects, hazardous waste disposal, and rural and urban working environments. 

85. A large percentage of the foodborne disease/diarrhoea problems can be traced to lack 
of information about safe food-preparation practices in the home. Education efforts of 
the food safety programme target women. Mothers of young children have been selected to 
be the priority group for culture-specific health education on proper food handling 
practices. 

86. Activities of special benefit to women's health needs have been carried out in the 
field of diagnostic. therapeutic and rehabilitative technology. A handbook on surgical 
and anaesthetic procedures at the district hospital contains procedures in obstetrics and 
gynaecology. In 1985 a WHO Study Group on the Rational Use of Diagnostic Imaging in 
Paediatrics examined specific requirements for the X-ray examination of female infants, 
children and adolescents. In 1986 the first World Congress on Ultrasound in Developing 
Countries, cosponsored by WHO, discussed the clinical application of ultrasound in breast 
disease, gynaecology, obstetrics and paediatrics. 

87. Tetanus toxoid immunization for pregnant women and women of childbearing age will 
prevent maternal as well as neonatal tetanus. In addition to promoting immunization of 
all pregnant women, WHO's strategy of ensuring clean deliveries also contributes to 
reducing maternal mortality and morbidity due to sepsis. The simple delivery/cord care 
kit is one valuable aid for ensuring clean deliveries. Its use and the use of lifelong 
immunity cards are being promoted. The maternal and child health programme and the 
Expanded Programme on Immunization are supporting action to reach the goal of eliminating 
neonatal tetanus by 1995. Close to 70% of the world's children are now immunized, 
compared with only 20% six years ago. WHO is collaborating in continued surveillance of 
gender differentials in immunization coverage. 

88. Social and economic, as well as technical, reasons for the greater mortality from 
malaria among pregnant women and the frequency of low-birth-weight babies in highly 
endemic areas have been the focus of the WHO programme on malaria control. Clinical 
trials of new drugs for use in pregnancy are being carried out. The important role women 
play is emphasized in health education in schistosomiasis control. During the past few 
years the use of female paramedical workers has considerably increased the number of 
female patients who are detected in the early stages of leprosy. There may be social 
reasons why women do not report filariasis. Great emphasis has been placed by the 
Special Programme for Research and Training in Tropical Diseases on understanding the 
differential risk factors, both biological and social, by sex, for the Programme's target 
diseases. Papers on target diseases and risk factors for women have been prepared. A 
one-day meeting on women and tropical diseases held in 1989 decided to convene a number 
of small culture-specific workshops in Africa. As a result, several studies are now 
under way aimed at practical interventions that can be evaluated by the Programme's 
research. 

89. Recent research, some of which was supported by WHO, has underlined the fact that 
the health, social status and education of women is linked to the risk of their children 
falling severely ill or dying from diarrhoea and pneumonia. The programmes for the 



control of diarrhoeal diseases and the control of acute respiratory infections seek to 
foster the active involvement of women in the management of these illnesses. Household 
surveys for the period 1983 to 1988 show a marked improvement in women's skills to manage 
their children at home, and their ability to decide when to seek care from a health 
worker. At the health facilities, increased attention has been given to communication 
between health care workers and women. 

90. Inadequate access to diagnostic and therapeutic services for the control of 
infections are major contributors to morbidity. Although prevalence rates are higher for 
men, the complications caused by sexually transmitted diseases are generally much more 
severe in women. For example, 40% of infertility in Asia and 75% in Africa is the result 
of sexually transmitted diseases. Other complications include pelvic inflammatory 
disease, spontaneous abortion, puerperal infection, ectopic pregnancy and cervical 
cancer. 

91. In its emphasis on the prevention and control of these diseases in vulnerable 
groups, the programme for the control of sexually transmitted diseases is particularly 
concerned about women of childbearing age and newborns. In collaboration with the 
maternal and child health programme, strategies were outlined for the control of sexually 
transmitted infections and detailed guidelines were elaborated on the prevention of 
adverse pregnancy outcome for mother and newborn as a result of these and other 
infections in pregnancy. 

92. Female and male prostitutes are a high-risk group for contracting and communicating 
sexually transmitted diseases. National health authorities give priority to their 
control in prostitution in view of the latter's contribution to the spread of disease, 
including HIV infection. Guidelines were produced for a control policy. 

93. Recent global epidemiological data on the impact of HIV/AIDS on women prepared by 
the Global Programme on AIDS have led to a WHO estimate that more than 3 million women 
are HIV-infected; more than one-third of infected people worldwide. The largest number 
of HIV-infected women are found in Africa, where, on the average, one woman in 40 is 
HIV-infected. In South America the figure is about one in 500, and in Asia one in 3500. 
Iri some urban centres of east and central Africa, HIV prevalence rates of 30% have been 
foui id in women attending prenatal clinics. Of particular concern is perinatal 
transmission, which accounts for at least 75% of children with AIDS. 

94. The International Conference on the Implications of AIDS for Mothers and Children, 
held in Paris in 1989, was organized by the Government of France and WHO, and cosponsored 
by UNDP, UNESCO, UNICEF, the World Bank and the Council of Europe. The main purpose was 
to gather, exchange and discuss scientific knowledge about women and HIV/AIDS. Topics 
covered include HIV infection and pregnancy and the implications for health, education, 
community and social welfare systems. The report of this Conference is being published 
by WHO. The Conference adopted the Paris Declaration on Women, Children and AIDS, which 
was endorsed by World Health Assembly resolution WHA43.10 in May 1990. The subject 
chosen for the 1990 World AIDS Day is Women and AIDS. In many countries the status of 
women within the family and society makes them particularly susceptible to HIV 
infection - a social vulnerability related to their generally low status. 

95. Women tend to have significantly more trachoma than men, leading to loss of vision 
in ¿idult or elderly individuals. The programme for the prevention of blindness continues 
to address trachoma and xerophthalmia as part of its 10-year plan to control blindness, 
with WHO as coordinating agency. 

96. Cancer is one of the three leading causes of adult female mortality in both 
developed and developing countries. The most common cancers in women are those of the 
breast, stomach and cervix uteri. Globally, there are about half a million new cases 
each of breast and cervical cancer per year. Over the past two decades developed 
countries have witnessed substantial increases in female mortality from lung and breast 
cancer and falls in mortality from cancer of the cervix and stomach see (Figure 10). 
This pattern may well be repeated in developing countries as a result of changing health 
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behaviour and the availability of health care. The greatest decreases in mortality are 
likely to derive from applying globally existing therapies at an earlier stage. Cervical 
cancer is the most common cancer in developing countries. If tumours are found early 
enough, most can be cured, as has been the case in developed countries. In the 
development of guidelines for early detection of these cancers the cancer programme 
advocates widespread coverage of high-risk groups as opposed to repetitive screening of 
low-risk groups. The programme has initiated and is coordinating the world's largest 
prospective, randomized, controlled study on the role of breast self-examination. 

97. In coming years the only practical, humane and realistic approach for most women in 
advanced stages of breast and cervical cancer will be pain relief and palliative care. 
Relatively simple and inexpensive methods for cancer pain relief have been worked out and 
support provided for implementation in Member States. 

98. A forthcoming programme on the prevention of cardiovascular diseases during 
childhood and youth will emphasize the role of mothers in their children's health 
education, nutrition and health care. Sex differentials in risk factors for and 
mortality from cardiovascular diseases are available from the MONICA project. 

99. Many of the issues discussed in this report are gaining greater attention through 
the activities of the WHO health and biomedical information programme. For example, 
World Health Forum articles are focusing especially on women's health needs, their role 
as health care providers, and their participation in development. A special issue of 
World Health was published on the subject of women, an issue on women and AIDS will 
appear on the occasion of World AIDS Day. 

100. The participation of women in the work of the World Health Organization is presented 
to the Executive Board in a separate report and therefore will not be discussed here. 

1 Document EB87/37. 



Overview of action in the regions 

101. The emphasis of activities in the different regions varies according to the 
socioeconomnic, health and cultural context. Strengthened by discussions on women, 
health and development in all regional committees (and subsequent resolutions) in 1984, 
mechanisms for incorporating this subject area were included in medium-term programmes. 
Most countries have formulated programmes and policies based on the Nairobi 
Forward-looking Strategies. 

African Region 

102. Since 1985 WHO has focused increasing attention on women, health and development 
and has encouraged integrated activities in countries by providing consultants, learning 
materials and seed money, and by training workshops and seminars for national 
coordinators. Activities now exist in most countries. 

103. A core of activities particularly related to women was initiated in 1980 with 
projects to enable village women to participate more fully in health care through 
involvement in socioeconomic development. The projects were based in rural communities 
with a population of 100 to 500 and a women's organization interested in primary health 
care activities. The 1984 evaluation of activities in 26 villages and 17 countries 
pointed to the need to expand the programme to other countries. Regional plans for 
1991-1995 build on the decade of experience gained in these projects. The main purpose 
is to encourage the organization of activities at the country level, with emphasis on 
provision of training for nationals in mobilizing women to develop and sustain actions in 
health and development. Intercountry training workshops are planned. Priority areas 
will be leadership development, management training and operational research. Other 
areas to be covered will include participatory planning as part of management, and health 
as a means of social development. Emphasis will be placed on management issues at the 
community and grassroots level. All 46 countries of the Region will eventually be 
covered by the women, health and development programme. 

104. WHO has stimulated the participation of women in primary health care and maternal 
and child health/family planning programmes and has encouraged Member States to evaluate 
action undertaken by women. 

Region of the Americas 

105. The special subcommittee on women, health and development of the Executive 
Committee meets annually to monitor and evaluate progress and to recommend actions in 
this area. The women, health and development programme promotes improvement of the 
social and health status of women by analysing policies, programmes and laws； sponsoring 
research and publishing and disseminating findings； fostering alternative models of 
health services for women; and encouraging the participation of women's groups in the 
reform of health policies. 

106. During the period 1986 to 1989 the focus was largely on establishing the programme 
in the structure of PAHO/WHO and among other international organizations, bilateral 
agencies, and women's groups. It promoted national-level women's programmes in Member 
countries. Having achieved a fair degree of success in these initial undertakings, 
including the mobilization of significant extrabudgetary funds for women's projects in 
Central America, the programme shifted its focus in the last quarter of 1989 to 
formulating a four-year plan - the Criteria to orient technical cooperation in women, 
health and development - that calls for the initiation of specific projects in countries 
of the Region. An advisory group was convened to orient actions in the next decade. 
This activity was carried out jointly with the maternal and child health and adult health 
programmes. 

107. In accordance with recommendations of the Governing Bodies, the position of 
regional adviser of the programme on women, health and development was created in 1987. 
Each of the PAHO/WHO country representations designated a focal pint, and a subregional 
coordinator for the programme in Central America was posted in Costa Rica. 



108. PAHO/WHO supported multisectoral national commissions on women, health and 
development in all the countries of the Region. The PAHO/WHO project "Women in health 
and development of Central America" was funded by Sweden, Norway and Spain and 
collaborating bodies included UNFPA, UNIFEM, UNICEF, UNDP, ECLAC, Spain's Institute of 
Women, the University of Iowa (United States of America), and the Inter-American 
Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture. A profile of women's health in the Region of 
the Americas will be published as a PAHO/WHO Scientific Publication, and in condensed 
form as a chapter in Scientific Publication No. 524, Health conditions in the Americas 
(1990 edition). 

109. In 1989 the PAHO/WHO Technical Discussions on women, health and development took 
place at regional headquarters and at the country representations. Delegates from the 
national commissions, nongovernmental institutions and women's organizations 
participated. In some Central American countries, studies were completed to identify 
discriminatory legislation. A series of meetings was held to disseminate the results. 

110. The topic of women, health and development was considered a priority area for 
funding by the PAHO/WHO research grants programme. Twelve research proposals were 
presented from 1987 to 1989, but many had inadequate protocols - serving as an impetus to 
strengthen capacities and to collaborate with the research grants programme in developing 
a multicentre proposal to study the relationship between the economic crisis, work, and 
women's health. The health policies development programme, meanwhile, collaborated in 
the design of a protocol for research on the use and abuse of therapeutic and 
clinical-surgical technology on women. In coordination with the adult health programme, 
a preliminary survey of the mental health of women was carried out in five Andean 
countries. Support was also given to the development of specialized information systems 
and networks on women in each of the geographical subregioris. 

111. The Directory on Women in Central America. which lists women's organizations and 
their projects, was published with the support of the Institute of Women of Spain. The 
Institute also supported two annotated bibliographies and the publication in 1989 of 
Midlife and older women in Latin America and the Caribbean, which was produced in 
coordination with the adult health programme and the American Association of Retired 
Persons. 

112. The Organization collaborated with the countries in the preparation of manuals on 
the health problems and risk behaviours of adolescent women, and supported the 
preparation of materials on the participation of women in primary health care. Training 
seminars on women's health needs, legal rights and available health services have been 
carried out for leaders of women's organizations. 

South-East Asia Region 

113. The core and advisory group on women, health and development initially developed a 
regional programme covering the period up to 1985. It functioned through the WHO 
representatives until 1986, and now collaborates through the country focal points 
nominated by governments. The main strategies were formulated in accordance with 
resolution SEA/RC37/R4, adopted by the Regional Committee in 1984. Plans of action for 
the periods 1986-1989 and 1990-1995 were developed in collaboration with technical units. 

114 A number of studies is being carried out in the Region as part of the safe 
motherhood programme. The Region has the largest number of maternal deaths and 
low birth-weight babies. A national workshop was held in Sri Lanka in collaboration with 
the Ministry of Health and nongovernmental organizations with the objective of reducing 
maternal and perinatal mortality; an intercountry workshop on safe motherhood was held 
in the Regional Office in 1989, with participants from eight countries. Follow-up 
national workshops are planned in four countries. Information kits on Safe delivery - a 
mother's right, Promotion of women's health in South-East Asia and the Safe Motherhood 
Initiative in the South-East Asia Region have been produced and widely circulated. 



115. The participation of women's nongovernmental organizations has been an important 
element in the project on the intensification of the primary health care action 
programme. Women volunteers located at the district level and below have been trained in 
Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Indonesia and Thailand. One of the key achievements has been 
the promotion of female community-level workers in Bangladesh, India and Nepal, where 
contact between male and female health workers is usually discouraged. In 1987-1988, 
support was provided to two national workshops convened by women's organizations on 
health-for-all leadership. 

116. The regional group on women, health and development collaborated with ILO in the 
preparation of guidelines for data collection and inclusion of female-headed households 
in self-employment schemes in India. SEARO regional health papers, No. 8, "Women in 
health and development in South-East Asia" was based on questionnaires prepared by the 
group and completed by focal points of the Member States. An update is near completion. 
An intercountry consultation on mobilization of women's organizations and nongovernmental 
organizations in prevention and control of HIV infection/AIDS among women was held in 
1990, with emphasis on the social and cultural contexts of the countries of the Region. 

117. A background paper prepared for the forty-third session of the Regional Committee 
in 1990 suggests future strategies for women, health and development. Although 
well-focused action has been initiated on a number of fronts, many problems remain. A 
plan of action is being elaborated to prepare for the Technical Discussions on the 
subject at the Forty-fifth World Health Assembly in May 1992. Actions to improve the 
health of all children, but particularly of the girl child, arid to improve the health, 
nutrition and fertility status of women are being given special attention in many 
countries of the Region. 

European Region 

118. At its thirty-eighth session the Regional Committee discussed a plan of action for 
women, health and development based on an analysis of that subject area in relation to 
the European health-for-all targets and regional programme of work. In May 1990 the 
European Parliament passed a strong resolution on women and health care, covering topics 
such as work in the health services, information and services for women, risks and side 
effects of pharmaceutical products, health in the workplace and violation of integrity. 

119. Focal point in three countries (Greece, Israel and Sweden) and experts will 
collaborate with Member States in elaborating programmes. In relation to maternal and 
child health/family planning, attention has been given to the emotional sequelae of 
pregnancy and childbirth and innovative approaches to consumer participation in all 
aspects of health care. The results of a five-year study of perinatal services in Europe 
were published, and guidelines on improved working conditions for pregnant women and on 
the promotion of male responsibility have been initiated. Broader issues include 
decreasing the incidence of unwanted pregnancies and abortions through improved 
availability and quality of family planning and clinical and counselling services and the 
dissemination of materials on sexuality and family planning. A workshop on the health 
benefits of family planning was held in 1989, and can be considered a starting point for 
collaboration between WHO, the Ministry of Health of the Union of Soviet Socialist 
Republics and UNFPA. A meeting entitled "From Abortion to Contraception" took place in 
the USSR in October 1990. 

120. Teacher training workshops are held on relevant subjects every second year, to the 
extent possible. The subject of the meeting held in September 1989 was an evaluation of 
family planning and abortion programmes. The workshop was attended by participants from 
10 countries. The main preoccupations of the participants were abortion, teenage 
pregnancy and AIDS. 

121. The biannual newsletter Entre Nous continues to enjoy a wide distribution. It is 
meant for the average field worker in family planning and gives a wide coverage of 
women's issues. 



122. Studies were carried out jointly with the programme on occupational health. A 
consultation on that subject was held in 1989. An evaluation will be made of 
occupational factors (mainly chemicals) affecting human reproduction. The subject of 
women, health and development was discussed at the European Symposium on Occupational 
Health for the 1990s, organized by WHO. 

Eastern Mediterranean Region 

123. In 1984 a regional workshop formulated strategies for women, health and 
development, which are the basis for current work in Member States. The main emphasis is 
on the protection of the health of the mother and child, including family planning, 
breast-feeding and appropriate weaning practices, and the control and management of 
communicable and endemic diseases. 

124. In 1988 the Regional Committee adopted resolution EM/RC/35/R.9 which recommended, 
with a view to reducing maternal mortality, the improvement of maternal and child health 
services, the provision of adequate education for women, the participation of women in 
reproductive health and family planning programmes, and the exercise, by women, of their 
right to decide on desirable pregnancy and child-spacing. The organization has provided 
support to national meetings arid conferences on safe motherhood in ¡several countries. 
Information and education concerning safe motherhood and family life and health education 
is being included in school curricula and technical institutes in a number of countries. 

125. Member States are taking measures to improve health information systems on 
maternal and infant mortality. A research training workshop took place in Tunisia in 
1989. Democratic Yemen launched a national survey in 1989 on maternal morbidity and 
infant mortality, which is still under way. An intercountry meeting on integration of 
maternal and child health in primary health care was held in Amman in 1988 to share 
country experiences and to formulate guidelines. 

126. Training courses have been provided to health workers for the care of women (during 
antenatal, natal and postnatal periods) and newborns. The number of trained birth 
attendants is far short of requirements. A regional consultation in 1988 formulated 
strategies and guidelines for providing one trained attendant per village. The 
consultation recommended that Member States formulate national policies on safe 
motherhood and allocate adequate financial and material resources. It called for 
improvement and enforcement of regulatory mechanisms, definition of codes of midwifery 
practice, and updating and modification of curricula for training midwives as trainers. 

127. Basic information is being collected on the health and social status of women in 
the Region. Some countries are reported to have made great strides in female literacy 
during the period 1983-1988. Family planning services are now available in 
12 countries. With regard to the elimination of harmful traditional practices, support 
was provided to the national conference on female circumcision held in Djibouti in 1988. 

128. A WHO/UNICEF intercountry workshop on youth and health development was held in 
Amman in 1989 to discuss the problems facing young women and men in the Region and to 
propose approaches to deal with them. 

Western Pacific Region 

129. The varying degrees of development in this Region are reflected in the field of 
women, health and development. Australia and New Zealand have relatively 
well-established national policies and programmes for women's health, whereas women in 
Papua New Guinea only recently gained the right to access to family planning methods 
without necessarily the consent of their husbands. 

130. Women's associations or mothers' clubs in most countries in the Region are very 
active and involved in the implementation of primary health care. In a number of 
countries they are very effective in influencing decision-making at the national level. 



131. Women's roles as health service providers are well established in the Region. 
Women's associations in many countries not only work with nurses in the community on a 
volunteer basis, but also mobilize resources and influence the decisions at higher levels 
on grassroots health services, through national councils of women and the government 
departments concerned. Women's participation in health programmes at a high 
decision-making level is still very much in need of strengthening. 

132. Projects in 16 countries aimed at improving women's health include educational 
programmes to change society's attitudes to women's issues. A project in China for 
training family planning and administrative personnel encourages and ensures women's 
participation in the programme. In Viet Nam, provincial women's associations are 
involved in income-generating activities and health education. In Fiji a women's 
organization was formed to promote maternal and child health/family planning activities 
at the community level, especially in rural areas. 

133. Women's groups in many countries are active promoters for the protection of 
consumer's rights, acting as advocates of citizen's movements and stimulating authorities 
to provide quality control for health products. 

134. A regional profile for women, health and development at the country level is 
planned. 

V. WHO COOPERATION WITH THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM 

135. In 1985 the United Nations General Assembly adopted resolution 40/108 on 
"Implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies for the Advancement of Women" 
urging concerted and sustained efforts in this respect throughout the United Nations 
system. Since 1985 collaboration within the system has focused on the planning, 
monitoring and implementation of the Strategies. A system-wide medium-term plan for 
women and development has been agreed for the period 1990-1995 and has already affected 
programmes in the biennium 1988-1989. A cross-organizational programme analysis (COPA) 
to review the activities and resources of the system for the advancement of women was 
undertaken in 1989. The Economic and Social Council has requested that information in 
the COPA be updated biennially. WHO's contributions to the plan and to the COPA have 
been presented within the context of the goal of health for all by the year 2000, with a 
focus on the health of women. 

136. The United Nations Commission on the Status of Women, a subsidiary body of the 
Economic and Social Council, has responsibility for reviewing, monitoring and appraising 
the implementation of the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies. WHO provides regular 
substantive input to the Commission's discussions, including the United Nations expert 
group meeting on social support measures for the advancement of women, held in Vienna in 
1988, and a technical paper on women and AIDS for the Commission discussions in 1989. 

137. In 1990 the Commission drew attention to the decline in women's health and 
nutritional status and to the need to pursue an improvement in women's health as a 
priority within the Global Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000. In its 1990 
report, the Commission recommended that the Economic and Social Council call upon WHO and 
other United Nations organizations further to develop emergency programmes to counter the 
deteriorating health of women in developing countries, with particular attention to 
nutrition, maternal health care and sanitation. Highlighting the importance of 
programmes to enable women to implement their decisions on the timing and spacing of 
their children, the Commission recommended that WHO work together with the United Nations 
Secretariat, UNFPA and other United Nations organizations to elaborate collaborative 
programmes to link women's role in development to population-related questions. The 
Commission also drew attention to the emergence, since the conference in 1985 to review 
and appraise the achievement of the United Nations Decade for Women, of new threats to 
the health and status of women, such as the increase in sexually transmitted diseases and 
the AIDS pandemic, which require urgent action from both medical and social 
institutions. The Commission recommended that greater attention be given to the issue of 
women and AIDS, and the need for such efforts to be an integral part of the WHO Global 
Programme on AIDS. 



138. WHO provides input on issues related to women, health and development to the United 
Nations Division for the Advancement of Women, and is an active participant in the United 
Nations interagency meetings on women which take place immediately after the annual 
sessions of the United Nations Commission on the Status of Women. 

139. In December 1979 the United Nations General Assembly adopted resolution 34/180, the 
Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), which 
came into force in September 1981. As of February 1990, 100 governments had ratified or 
acceded to the Convention. Article 12 of the Convention requires States Parties to "take 
all appropriate measures to eliminate discrimination against women in the field of health 
care ... including those related to family planning ... (and) ensure to women appropriate 
services in connection with pregnancy, confinement and the postnatal period as well as 
adequate nutrition during pregnancy and lactation." Annual meetings of the 
United Nations CEDAW Committee review the reports of the national governments on their 
implementation of the Convention. WHO reviews these reports, and provides the Committee 
with information on the activities, programmes and policy decisions undertaken by WHO to 
promote the implementation of Article 12 of the Convention. 

140. The United Nations General Assembly and the Economic and Social Council have been 
particularly concerned with the role of women in development. This led the Council to 
formulate broad indicators on the socioeconomic attainment of women in the World economic 
survey for 1988 arid 1989. The survey for 1990 analyses not only income distribution as 
it affects women but also education, health, nutrition and fertility. Data for the 
health sector draw heavily on WHO publications and reflect the policies and activities of 
the women, health and development programme. 

141. The Council has also paid special attention to the problems of elderly women. In 
resolution 1986/26 it recommends that the essential features of the International Plan of 
Action on Aging be harmonized with the Nairobi Forward-looking Strategies on behalf of 
elderly women, to ensure their economic and social security, and to promote systems of 
social support and primary health care appropriate to their needs. The United Nations 
General Assembly has also highlighted the problem of disabled women. In resolution 44/77 
it urges that particular attention be given to the situation of disabled women. 

142. UNESCO, UNICEF and WHO have recently collaborated to produce a publication entitled 
Facts for Life. much of which is devoted to maternal health and family planning messages 
to be used and adapted as source material. Published fo.r the Fourth Development Decade 
(1991-2000), the booklet is being promoted by over 100 nongovernmental organizations. 
Over one million copies have been printed in a dozen languages, with plans to publish 
editions within a number of countries. WHO, in collaboration with the United Nations 
Nongovernmental Liaison Service is working with nongovernmental organizations to produce 
an information kit on "Women and health", an updated version of the kit produced some 
10 years ago. 

143. WHO collaborates closely with all relevant United Nations bodies on substantive 
priority issues on women, health and development. Particular mention should be made of 
UNFPA, in view of the scope and scale of cooperation and joint action in support of 
women's health. Collaboration includes technical and managerial support to a number of 
maternal and child health/family planning programmes； development of technical and 
managerial guidelines on various methods of family planning; information and education 
on family planning, population and family-life education, reproductive health of 
adolescents, maternal health and safe motherhood training of various categories of health 
workers in family planning, leadership and participation of women in family planning. 
Long-standing collaboration with UNICEF on health of women and children is ensured by the 
WHO/UNICEF Joint Committee on Health Policy which monitors the technical and scientific 
basis for action and the activities of the two agencies concerning their common goals for 
women and children. An interagency working group represented by UNDP, UNICEF, UNFPA, 
World Bank and WHO as well as the International Planned Parenthood Federation and the 
Population Council, regularly meets to coordinate action concerning safe motherhood and 
better health for women and children through family planning. WHO works closely with ILO 



on women in the formal sector, with FAO on food and nutrition, and with UNIFEM and UNESCO 
on education of girls and women. Collaboration in the above fields and particularly in 
family planning and safe motherhood, extends to other nongovernmental organizations and 
foundations, mainly the Carnegie Corporation, the Rockefeller Foundation, the 
International Council of Women, Family Care International, the League of Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Societies and the International Federation of Business and Professional 
Women. 

VI. EMERGING ISSUES AND APPROACHES : THE 1990s AND BEYOND 

144. The preceding section reflects a growing consensus on key issues and approaches for 
the 1990s. A unifying goal for the future has emerged, that of expanding human choices 
and enhancing the capabilities of people. Increasingly, the key factor in health and 
socioeconomic development is being understood as investment in human health and 
development. 

145. Such unprecedented consensus offers many opportunities for progress in a holistic 
framework for health. Although specific targets, goals, activities and approaches are 
defined within each sector and in keeping with the level of development, there is general 
recognition of the need to form alliances to identify priority needs and problems, and to 
formulate and coordinate suitable ways to address them. Similarly, special efforts must 
go to reducing disparities between men and women, rural and city dwellers, rich and poor. 

146. Sustainable development must meet the needs of present generations without 
compromising the ability of future generations to meet theirs. At all levels, efforts 
are being made to look, ahead to changing health patterns and their implications for 
future generations. The growing importance of a number of issues can be discerned, 
including aging populations； rapid, uncontrolled growth of slums and urban squatter 
settlements, and problems of those remaining in rural areas without access to basic 
services； economic and social well-being of adolescents； changing roles in the family; 
millions of poor and homeless； protection and management of the environment； and high 
population growth. 

147. A number of indicators can be used in monitoring progress towards these goals. 
Many of the global indicators for monitoring health for all are of direct relevance to 
women's health and their participation in development: maternal mortality, the 
proportion of infants with a low birth weight, access to trained personnel for attending 
pregnancy and childbirth, and female literacy. Having gone from a neglected problem 
10 years ago to a major public concern, maternal mortality has been added to the global 
health-for-all indicators. Similarly, contraceptive use, a measure of access to family 
planning, is a newly added, highly significant indicator for women. 

148. The WHO and UNICEF common goals for women and children were expanded and endorsed 
by the Fourth International Conference of the Task Force for Child Survival (March 1990, 
Bangkok). In one important area - women's health - the Task Force included three 
additional targets : special attention to the health and nutrition of the female child 
and the pregnant and lactating group； access for all couples to information and services 
to prevent pregnancies that are too early, too closely spaced, too late or too many； and 
access for all pregnant women to prenatal care, trained attendants during childbirth, and 
referral facilities for high-risk pregnancies and obstetric emergencies. UNFPA, as 
reflected in the Amsterdam Declaration, strongly supports these targets as relevant to 
its mandate, as do the Task Force cosponsors, WHO, UNICEF, World Bank, UNDP and the 
Rockefeller Foundation. 

149. At the country level, fertility rates, birth intervals, and the proportion of young 
women (under Í8) or older women (over 35) giving birth, are all good indicators of 
women's degree of control over their own lives. Nutritional status indicators include 
anaemia and weight gain in pregnancy. Minimum legal age of marriage and/or proportion of 

1 Issued at the Amsterdam Forum on Population in the Twenty-first Century, 
November 1989. 



teenage women married, and the proportion of girls enrolled or attending school, are all 
directly related to health. The proportion of women at the policy and decision-making 
level in the health sector is indicative of women's equitable participation. 

150. Several other global indicators, such as infant mortality, weight-for-age, life 
expectancy and school enrolments, if collected separately for each sex, provide useful 
information and indicate where there are gender disparities. The selection of the best 
indicators at any level depends on the context, availability and intended use. 

151. Approaches in all areas to reduce the gender gap between men and women will have to 
be formulated at several levels (see Figure 11). Laws need to be changed to provide 
equal access to employment opportunities, and institutions that provide credit and 
control access to simple technologies need to reach many more women. Reforms to bring 
about full female participation in political and economic decision-making are needed. 
Also needed is the nurturing of social consciousness and design of appropriate policies 
that encourage shared responsibility by all of society for the health and well-being of 
children and families, and that support rather than impede the relationship between 
women's economic roles and the support functions they provide for the family. 

Figure 11 
The gender gap in developing countries 
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152. As well as acquiring substantive knowledge, women should be given access to 
training in leadership and management skills. There is ample evidence that providing 
people with information, skills and opportunities is the best investment governments can 
make. Ensuring tbat these investments reach women, especially poor women, will be one of 
the most important items on the development agenda of the 1990s. 

153. For the health care systems to meet the challenge of improved health for women, a 
number of key actions are called for almost everywhere with varying degrees of 
intensity. These actions include: 

-expanding, improving and restructuring present primary health care and general 
health and family planning services for all in order to make them financially more 
efficient, particularly in the light of the prevailing economic situation; 

-providing specific health services for women's specific needs, complementing the 
existing ones and making them geographically and psychosocially accessible and 
acceptable, and ensuring the full participation of women themselves； 

-providing women, their families and the public at large with information about 
women's health needs, problems and solutions； 

-training health workers at all levels to take into account the perspectives of 
women and to provide health care and other appropriate means for the "carers", the 
majority of whom are women； and 

-promoting and implementing research and data collection on behavioural, 
sociocultural and economic aspects affecting the health of women, and operational 
research in cost-effective alternative interventions for both global priority 
health needs and problems of women such as reproductive health, including safe 
motherhood, family planning, prevention of sexually transmitted disease, 
nutrition, reproductive cancers, and mental and occupational health. 

The above actions have to be complemented by social support measures in the family, 
community and society to facilitate the multiple roles of women, in particular in 
reproduction and production. These will include, for example, providing labour-saving 
technologies for various tasks； sharing household and child-care responsibilities with 
community and family members, particularly fathers； and improving nutrition. These 
types of measures are important in order to enable women, without compromising their 
health and well-being, to play their roles and assume their multiple responsibilities, 
which make conflicting demands on their time. 

154. The formation of new alliances between sectors and the strengthening of existing 
ones is an evident direction for the future. While intersectoral collaboration has long 
been advocated as essential to development, there is increasing appreciation that success 
in one area has an impact on many others, necessitating an integrated approach within and 
between sectors. Numerous multifaceted initiatives involving women and combining 
literacy training, access to family planning, knowledge about health care, nutrition, 
water sanitation improvements and so on have demonstrated their multiple effects on 
women's lives, and that of their families and communities. 

155• Nongovernmental organizations and other self-help. popular participation 
initiatives have gained considerable momentum and proven their effectiveness in enabling 
people to help themselves: women's organizations have been among the most active and 
creative. Often they are small, flexible and cost-effective: most local women's 
organizations aim at building self-reliance by encouraging members to set their own goals 
and make their own decisions, to discover their own potential and problem-solving skills. 
The outcome is more likely to be self-sustaining. Stressing popular participation and 
self-reliance in development should not, however, become a euphemism for more work from 
already overworked women. Nor does greater involvement of nongovernmental organizations, 
including women's organizations, mean less responsibility for governments. On the 



contrary, greater participation of all people in the development process depends on 
government policies and programmes that are carefully designed but encourage private 
initiatives, supported by measures to decentralize resources and power, and to provide 
special assistance to poor countries and vulnerable groups. 

156. The allocation of resources in the 1990s will be crucial in determining how close 
the world will come to meeting the many targets and objectives that have been set for the 
survival and well-being of people. The least developed countries suffer the greatest 
human deprivation, and women and children in these countries suffer the greatest 
deprivation of all. Emphasis has to be on the least developed countries and the poorest 
poor, to reduce differences between and within countries. 

157 A reorientation of priorities towards people will be required. The belief that 
human development can be promoted only at the expense of economic growth is no longer 
tenable. Neither is the view that lack of resources alone is the cause of inequitable 
and ineffective development. In a number of countries economic growth has done little to 
reduce the deprivation of substantial sections of the population, often women. Even 
industrial nations are realizing that high incomes alone are no protection against the 
rapid spread of problems such as AIDS, homelessness, violence, abuse of drugs and/or 
alcohol, and the breakdown of family relations. On the other hand, some low-income 
countries have demonstrated that it is possible to achieve remarkable results with scarce 
resources put to good use, invariably including measures to improve the health and social 
status of women. Moreover, most national budgets can accommodate additional spending on 
health by reorientation of national priorities and more financial efficiency. There is a 
considerable body of evidence which suggests that where policy choices and priorities 
have to be made, among the best choices in terms of high returns on investments made are 
low-cost health interventions and primary education. 

158. Remarkable and timely consensus has been reached on the importance of investment in 
women, their health and socioeconomic status. This is crucial, both in women's own right 
and because of their vital importance for the health and well-being of future generations 
and society at large. Enhancing women's status, equipping them with basic knowledge and 
ski.Ms and access to services, and bringing them into the mainstream of development as 
full partners can have a profound impact on all people and is imperative for achieving 
the development goals of humanity in the 1990s and beyond. 


